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Sent from my iPhone



 

DATE: June 1, 2023 

 

Dear  Acting Director Thaikkendiyil and Ethics Commissioners: 

 

As the Director of Grants for the Arts (GFTA), I have the pleasure of working with Joanne Lee, Deputy 
Director of Programs at the San Francisco Arts Commission (SFAC).  Ms. Lee has shown true dedication 
in supporting arts organizations and individual artists by developing innovative and responsive programs 
during and after the pandemic.   While I will miss working with Ms. Lee, I wholeheartedly support her 
waiver request to work for the Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative (CMAC).  I can attest that Ms. 
Lee did not show any favoritism towards CMAC when working on the Storm Relief grant program this 
spring.   I have always found Ms. Lee to be professional and honest in her conduct. 

As the two primary City departments overseeing arts and culture programs, our two departments often 
collaborate on programmatic initiatives and share best practices.  Proposition E, passed by San Francisco 
voters in 2018, dedicated a percentage of the hotel tax revenue to support arts and culture programs.  
One of the funding programs created by Proposition E is the Arts Impact Endowment to address 
emerging needs of the arts community.  As required by Proposition E, the Arts Impact Endowment is 
jointly administered by SFAC and GFTA.  The Storm Relief grants, an effort to alleviate the financial 
burden from storm damage to properties used for arts and culture, was one of the initiatives jointly 
administered by SFAC and GFTA. Our aim was to get grant funds out as quickly as possible. 

 Ms. Lee, another SFAC staff member, and I individually reviewed approximately 50 applications 
received to determine whether each applicant met eligibility requirements.  We had one meeting to 
discuss the half dozen or so applicants whose eligibility we were unsure about.  None of us had any 
doubts about CMAC’s eligibility; all three of us had individually determined they were eligible.   

Nor was there any subjectivity in deciding how much eligible applicants received. Because funding 
requests exceeded the funds available, we divided the funds across the eligible applicants. Most 
organizations received grants of $3,750, which was the maximum amount, unless they had asked for a 
lesser amount.  Ms. Lee and the SFAC staff had no involvement in administering the grant funds.  GFTA 
worked with an arts intermediary organization, Intersection for the Arts, to ensure that the funds were 
disbursed to each grantee.   

I ask that you support Ms. Lee’s waiver request to work for a nonprofit arts and culture organization 
who is a City contractor.   Ms. Lee’s expertise in arts administration, real estate development and love 
for Chinatown is exactly what CMAC needs at this early stage of its development.  With Ms. Lee at the 
head of CMAC, I am sure that it will prosper. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Vallie Brown, Director 
San Francisco Grants for the Arts 







From: Arvanitidis, Laurel (ECN)
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Thaikkendiyil, Gayathri (ETH)
Cc: Canning, Michael (ETH)
Subject: Letter of Support - Joanne Lee Waiver Request
Date: Friday, June 2, 2023 11:30:54 AM

Dear Acting Director Thaikkendiyil and Ethics Commissioners,
 
I am writing in support of Joanne Lee’s waiver request to work for the Chinatown Media and Arts
Collaborative (CMAC) after leaving her position at the San Francisco Arts Commission (SFAC).  I am
the Director of Business Development at the Office of Economic and Workforce Development
(OEWD) and have overseen the Nonprofit Sustainability Initiative (NSI) program since its inception in
2017.  I know Joanne well and have always been impressed by her knowledge of real estate and
community development.  When Joanne first told me that she had been offered the position of
Executive Director of Edge on the Square (a project of CMAC), I was very excited for her and for
CMAC!  She is the perfect person to move Edge on the Square to the next phase of development and
this position is wholly aligned with Joanne’s long-term career directory. 
 
The NSI program provides funding to community organizations, including neighborhood arts and
cultural institutions, to protect and expand critical services for residents.  The program provides
grant funding through an intermediary (Community Vision) for lease stabilization and space
acquisition to enable organizations to continue to stay rooted in their communities and contribute to
the long-term cultural and economic vitality of San Francisco.  The NSI program is led by OEWD, with
staff from the SFAC and the Mayor’s Office of Housing and Community Development serving in an
advisory capacity and participating on the grant review panels.  OEWD also works with staff from
other city departments to ensure that we have a full depth and breadth of the city’s knowledge and
expertise in our program development and methods for reviewing grant applications to ensure that
we are applying all best practices in grantmaking. Due to SFAC leadership transitions and Joanne’s
past experience in real estate and nonprofit administration, she became the NSI delegate soon after
she started working at SFAC. 
 
I recall the grant round in early 2022 when the Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative (CMAC) was
awarded funds. There were only three applications in that round, and all three organizations
received funding. The projects were reviewed by 6 panelists of both city and noncity staff. All six
panelists scored the three applicants independently, and then we met to discuss each applicant’s
strengths, any concerns about the applicant’s ability to successfully close a real estate transaction
and the impact the grant and real estate transaction would have on the organizations long-term
sustainability.  Joanne’s assessment of CMAC was consistent with the other panelists, the panel’s
scores were generally aligned, and all panelists unanimously agreed to award grants to all three
applicants. CMAC’s application would have been successful regardless of Joanne’s scoring.
 
The decision to award the grant was made almost 15 months ago in March 2022, but CMAC has not
yet proceeded to contract. I have been working closely with Community Vision (the intermediary) to
close this grant with CMAC, which we expect to happen in the coming weeks.  Neither Joanne nor
any SFAC staff has been involved with the discussions with CMAC and Community Vision about
meeting the final conditions required to successfully execute this sub-grant.
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I fear if the Ethics Commission were to deny this waiver it could have broader impacts on the City’s
granting processes and would deter existing staff from supporting sister departments in RFP reviews.
Our ability to successfully bring in a diverse array of expertise and opinions from other departments
and the community in reviewing grant applications is key to ensuring the city has a fair and just
granting process. To hinder someone’s career advancement as a result of their supporting another
city agency by serving on an RFP panel would have the potential to lead to worse outcomes for the
city’s grant making. 
 
I urge you to grant the waiver so Joanne may work for CMAC and continue to serve the City’s
broader goals by creating a vibrant cultural space and economic catalyst for the Chinatown
community.
 
 
Thank you,
 
Laurel Arvanitidis
 
____________________________
Laurel Arvanitidis
Director of Business Development
Office of Economic and Workforce Development
 
 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Subject: Support Letter for Joanne Lee"s Waiver Request
Date: Sunday, June 4, 2023 10:31:51 AM

 

Dear Ethics Commissioners,

 

I write to support the waiver request from Joanne Lee, Deputy Director of the San
Francisco Arts Commission (SFAC). By granting this waiver, Joanne will be able to work for
an exciting new emerging arts and culture organization, the Chinatown Media and Arts
Collaborative (CMAC). 

CMAC is located in the heart of Chinatown, which is exactly where Joanne’s heart and
passions lie. It’s a community she knows well and  adores her. The opportunity to serve as
the first Executive Director of CMAC’s Edge on the Square is a fitting culmination of
Joanne’s career.  The position draws upon her vast experience in arts and culture, non-
profit management, real estate development, and community service in Chinatown. 

I first met Joanne when we both served on the Board of Directors of Chinatown Community
Development Center (CCDC). As an active board member (after having served on CCDC’s
staff for 14 years), Joanne was thoroughly engaged in CCDC’s work, provided thoughtful
insights and analysis, and connected the organization to resources and opportunities. I’ve
also had the pleasure of interacting with Joanne in her position at the SF Arts Commission,
where she oversees their public art, galleries, community investments and civic design
programs.  She has helped steer the agency’s programs to be more diverse and inclusive and
has worked to develop stronger partnerships with communities across the city.

I am the Founder and Executive Director of the SF Urban Film Fest.  We are an
interdisciplinary storytelling organization that produces an annual film festival, year-round
film-based discussion events, and long-term community storytelling projects to make our
cities more healthy, inclusive, and culturally abundant. We just completed our 9th film
festival! As the Founding Executive Director, I know what it takes to build a new
organization, garner resources, deliver services with limited budgets, and collaborate with
others.  I have no doubt that Joanne is wonderfully qualified to take on these challenges and
lead Edge on the Square to great heights! 

Thank you for taking the time to read this letter, and I hope that you will support the waiver
for Ms. Lee. She and CMAC are a perfect fit.

Sincerely,

Fay Darmawi

(She/Her)
Executive Director 

Join us at "Our Place in the Park" on May 27, 2023 @ 2-6pm



Help keep our community film events free, please 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Subject: Support for Joanne Lee
Date: Sunday, June 4, 2023 2:14:57 PM

 

June 2, 2023

Dear Chair Lee, and Commissioners Finlev, Romano, Florez-Feng, and Salahi,
 
I am writing to express my strong support for Joanne Lee’s waiver request, which will be heard at your
commission meeting on June 9, 2023, to enable her to work with the Chinatown Media and Arts
Collaborative immediately upon her departure from City employment.    I have had the great fortune to
work with Joanne since I became Director of Cultural Affairs at the San Francisco Arts Commission
(SFAC) in January 2021.  Joanne’s vast knowledge and experience in and with San Francisco’s
communities has helped me quickly understand our local arts and culture sector and how the SFAC can
best support the sector to ensure that San Francisco remains one of the top cities in the U.S. 

While Joanne has only worked for the City and County of San Francisco for under four years, she has
stewarded the SFAC during an unprecedented time of change – she has served under four Directors (two
were interim Directors), a global pandemic, and a 40% staff turnover rate.  During the COVID-19
pandemic, Joanne served on the Mayor’s Economic Recovery Task Force as well as coordinating the
Arts Commission’s Disaster Service Worker deployments and was deployed herself.  She has filled in for
multiple vacant leadership roles – Director of Galleries, Director of Community Investments, and Capital
Programs Manager, as well as supervising many staff.  As the Deputy Director of Programs, in addition to
overseeing our programs, Joanne serves as our representative to various inter-departmental initiatives,
including the Dreamkeeper Initiative, Cultural Districts Program, and the Nonprofit Sustainability Initiative
(NSI).  Whenever able, Joanne also supports other City departments by serving on grant review and
hiring panels, a common practice across City departments. As in all her work, she does so professionally,
objectively, and with integrity.

I have nothing but praise for Joanne’s work at SFAC.  She has always performed at the highest level, with
emotional intelligence, professionalism, respect, and integrity.   I will miss her immensely, but I know that
the position at CMAC is the perfect culmination of her professional experience and passion.  She has
never been an executive director, but she is clearly ready.  The CMAC position is a unique one that draws
on all her skills, experience, and commitments. It is for her a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity. Her service to
the City has been remarkable, and I know that she will bring her creativity, passion, and work ethic to
CMAC and the Chinatown community.
Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions.

Best,
Ralph Remington
Director of Cultural Affairs



From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Canning, Michael (POL)
Cc:
Subject: Support for Joanne Lee’s waiver request
Date: Monday, June 19, 2023 5:42:05 PM
Attachments: CMAC Letter to Ethics Commission.pdf

This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

Dear Chair Lee, commissioners,

The Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative submits our letter in strong support of Joanne Lee.

Can you acknowledge receipt of our letter?

Yours Truly,
Mabel Teng
Interim Executive Director

Sent from my iPhone









From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Subject: Support Letter for Joanne Lee
Date: Saturday, June 24, 2023 4:31:16 PM
Attachments: Gordon Chin support letter for Joanne Lee.docx

This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted sources.

Dear Ethics President Lee and Commissioners

Attached is my support letter for the waiver request of Joanne Lee

Thank You

Gordon Chin



GORDON CHIN 
 

SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94114 

 
 
 
 
June 24, 2023 
 
 
Dear Ethics Commission President Lee and Commissioners, 
 
 
I am writing to urge your support for Joanne Lee’s post employment waiver request on the July 
14 Commission agenda. My name is Gordon Chin. I was employed as Executive Director of the 
Chinatown Community Development Center from its inception in 1977 through my retirement 
in 2011. Over my tenure, I hired and worked with hundreds of dedicated professionals in 
support of our work in affordable housing, community planning , arts and culture, economic 
development and community leadership building. I believe Joanne Lee was one of the best 
people I had the honor of working with during my career. 
 
Some of the qualities that I believe Joanne exemplifies include her ability to manage large 
complex organizations with clarity and compassion, her honesty and integrity, and her ability to 
community effectively with a very diverse universe of stakeholder – a staff of over two 
hundred, an outstanding board of directors, funders and government leaders.  
 
I think Joanne would be a wonderful leader for CMAC and a great visionary for Edge on the 
Square. She will be a great communicator from our community to the City of San Francisco, 
indeed to State and national partners as well.  
 
I urge your support for her waiver request 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Gordon Chin  
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Begin forwarded message:

From: 
Date: June 27, 2023 at 5:59:26 PM EDT
To: ethics.commission@sf.gov
Cc: michael.canning@sfgov.org
Subject: Joanne Lee Post-Employment Waiver

June 27, 2023
 
San Francisco Ethics Commission
25 Van Ness Ave, STE 220
San Francisco, CA 94102
 
Re: Joanne Lee post-employment waiver
 
Dear Commissioners,
 
On behalf of the Board and Staff of the Angel Island Immigration Station Foundation, I am writing to
ask for your support for Joanne Lee’s post-employment waiver request. Ms. Lee is currently the
Deputy Director of the Arts Commission and has a pending employment offer from the Chinatown
Media and Arts Collaborative (CMAC). Your approval of her waiver will enable her to pursue the
fitting next step in her professional career as the Executive Director of Edge on the Square at CMAC.
And it will enable Chinatown to be served by the candidate CMAC’s board deemed the best after a
national search.
 
The Angel Island Immigration Station Foundation (AIISF) is one of the six founding organizations of
CMAC. AIISF is celebrating 40 years of service this year, dedicated to preserving Angel Island as a
living landmark that symbolizes diverse experiences of detention, racism, exclusion, hope, and
determination. The Foundation protects the historic site, elevates its stories, promotes learning, and



celebrates the new beginnings and immigrant contributions that define the strength of the US. We
inspire a more equitable and inclusive future; one that embodies how immigrants make nations
better.
 
AIISF is aligned with CMAC seeking racial and social justice by promoting the stories and
contributions of Chinese and all immigrant communities. CMAC’s new project Edge on the Square,
located in the heart of Chinatown, is positioned to bring to life our history, stories and share our
current struggles with visitors. CMAC is an important new voice for the Asian American and Pacific
Islander communities.
 
Along with Ms. Lee’s deep professional experience as a nonprofit manager in Chinatown, arts
administrator, and community real estate developer, she brings a personal passion to CMAC. Her
grandmother immigrated to San Francisco and was detained at Angel Island in the early 1900’s, and
later settled in Chinatown. As a granddaughter of immigrants, she brings a personal perspective on
the Chinese immigrant experience and the struggles with assimilation and discrimination.
 
Please support Joanne Lee’s post-employment waiver request so she can bring her expertise,
experience, and passion to Chinatown.
 
Thank you for your consideration,
 
/s/
Edward Tepporn
Executive Director, Angel Island Immigration Station Foundation

Edward Tepporn 
Executive Director
Pronouns: He/Him/His

 
Angel Island Immigration Station Foundation

San Francisco, CA 94102

www.aiisf.org

   

   

   

   



 

 
A trip to Angel Island Immigration Station involves a ferry ride, then a beautiful hike, bike ride, or tram ride to the
Immigration Station. To book a tour, contact California State Parks at  or t .
 
 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
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From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Canning, Michael (POL)
Cc:
Subject: July 14 Ethics Commission Meeting re: Joanne Lee Post Employment Waiver Request
Date: Thursday, June 29, 2023 10:30:31 AM
Attachments: Ethics Commission 7.14.23 Supporting Document - Joanne Lee.pdf

 

Dear Ethics Commission staff and Commissioners,

Attached and pasted below is my letter of support for Joanne Lee. An item
on the July 14 agenda addresses her tenure with the City and County of
San Francisco and her post-employment waiver request enabling her to
move onto other professional endeavors. 

Please let me know if you have any questions. 

With thanks,
Rachelle Axel

June 28, 2023

Commissioners Yvonne Lee, Theis Finlev, Argemira Flórez Feng and Yaman
Salahi
San Francisco Ethics Commission
25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 220
San Francisco, CA  94102

Dear Commissioners Lee, Finlev, Flórez Feng and Salahi,

I am pleased to submit this letter on behalf of Joanne Lee, currently the
Deputy Director of Programs at the San Francisco Arts Commission,
regarding her post-employment waiver request on the July 14, 2023 Ethics
Commission meeting agenda.

I had the privilege of working closely with Ms. Lee at the Arts Commission
from the beginning of her tenure in 2019 to the end of my 21 years with
the City in 2022. That was a tumultuous period for the City (and beyond,
of course), and I can attest with confidence and certainty that Joanne held
so much of our department’s operations together during that time. Due to
her dedication to the City and to the arts community, as well as her
incredible professional ethic, she worked well beyond the confines of her
job description to ensure that the Arts Commission and its staff
contributed as much as possible to the City’s emergency response and
disaster service work efforts.



Since the department was short-staffed at that time (with no Director of
Cultural Affairs, no grants program director and numerous other
vacancies) she oversaw the agency’s rapid response funding programs to
ensure that our city’s artists and arts organizations – among the most
financially vulnerable groups – were able to stay afloat and moreover, stay
in San Francisco. Additionally, she covered numerous other activities that
were left unattended during staff’s Disaster Service Work assignments.
And she oversaw the process of placing staff in DSW assignments with
SFAC’s HR representative.

In short, Joanne has served the City and County of San Francisco
admirably, as an effective leader with great integrity, honesty and
professionalism, going above and beyond to support the community and
the Arts Commission staff. As a senior level strategist for the department,
she helped bridge the transition between directors, and she has the
respect and gratitude of the entire staff, commission and community.

To add some additional context to this item today, San Francisco has a
small but mighty arts community—we are tight knit and are very aware of
what organizations and artists are doing throughout the year. Coupled
with the fact that San Francisco, small compared to other municipalities,
has the highest per capita City funding for the arts nationwide (much to
the chagrin of New York City), means that City arts funding touches
virtually every arts organization. The policy that restricts administrative
talent from advancing their careers within their chosen field is problematic,
especially for the San Francisco arts community.

Enabling Joanne Lee to continue her leadership trajectory will only
enhance her immeasurable service to the local arts community, and by
default, to the local economy’s revitalization. Her sound ethics and risk-
averse nature mitigates any concern about her leaving CCSF to apply her
expertise to her next employment opportunity.

I am happy to answer any questions on Joanne’s behalf. Thank you for
your consideration.

Sincerely,

Rachelle Axel

San Francisco, CA 94110



June 28, 2023 
 
Commissioners Yvonne Lee, Theis Finlev, Argemira Flórez Feng and Yaman Salahi 
San Francisco Ethics Commission 
25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 220 
San Francisco, CA  94102 
 
Dear Commissioners Lee, Finlev, Flórez Feng and Salahi, 
 
I am pleased to submit this letter on behalf of Joanne Lee, currently the Deputy Director of Programs at the 
San Francisco Arts Commission, regarding her post-employment waiver request on the July 14, 2023 Ethics 
Commission meeting agenda.  
 
I had the privilege of working closely with Ms. Lee at the Arts Commission from the beginning of her tenure in 
2019 to the end of my 21 years with the City in 2022. That was a tumultuous period for the City (and beyond, 
of course), and I can attest with confidence and certainty that Joanne held so much of our department’s 
operations together during that time. Due to her dedication to the City and to the arts community, as well as 
her incredible professional ethic, she worked well beyond the confines of her job description to ensure that 
the Arts Commission and its staff contributed as much as possible to the City’s emergency response and 
disaster service work efforts.  
 
Since the department was short-staffed at that time (with no Director of Cultural Affairs, no grants program 
director and numerous other vacancies) she oversaw the agency’s rapid response funding programs to ensure 
that our city’s artists and arts organizations – among the most financially vulnerable groups – were able to stay 
afloat and moreover, stay in San Francisco. Additionally, she covered numerous other activities that were left 
unattended during staff’s Disaster Service Work assignments. And she oversaw the process of placing staff in 
DSW assignments with SFAC’s HR representative.  
 
In short, Joanne has served the City and County of San Francisco admirably, as an effective leader with great 
integrity, honesty and professionalism, going above and beyond to support the community and the Arts 
Commission staff. As a senior level strategist for the department, she helped bridge the transition between 
directors, and she has the respect and gratitude of the entire staff, commission and community.  
 
To add some additional context to this item today, San Francisco has a small but mighty arts community—we 
are tight knit and are very aware of what organizations and artists are doing throughout the year. Coupled with 
the fact that San Francisco, small compared to other municipalities, has the highest per capita City funding for 
the arts nationwide (much to the chagrin of New York City), means that City arts funding touches virtually 
every arts organization. The policy that restricts administrative talent from advancing their careers within their 
chosen field is problematic, especially for the San Francisco arts community. 
 
Enabling Joanne Lee to continue her leadership trajectory will only enhance her immeasurable service to the local 
arts community, and by default, to the local economy’s revitalization. Her sound ethics and risk-averse nature 
mitigates any concern about her leaving CCSF to apply her expertise to her next employment opportunity.  
 
I am happy to answer any questions on Joanne’s behalf. Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 

Rachelle Axel 
 

San Francisco, CA 94110 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Canning, Michael (ETH); Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Subject: Support Letter for Joanne Lee"s Waiver Request
Date: Friday, June 30, 2023 8:44:02 AM

 

Dear Ethics Commissioners,

Since the discussion on Joanne Lee's waiver request has been rescheduled to
the July 14, 2023 meeting, I am resending my letter of support.

I write to support the waiver request from Joanne Lee, Deputy Director of the San
Francisco Arts Commission (SFAC). By granting this waiver, Joanne will be able to work for
an exciting new emerging arts and culture organization, the Chinatown Media and Arts
Collaborative (CMAC). 

CMAC is located in the heart of Chinatown, which is exactly where Joanne’s heart and
passions lie. It’s a community she knows well and  adores her. The opportunity to serve as
the first Executive Director of CMAC’s Edge on the Square is a fitting culmination of
Joanne’s career.  The position draws upon her vast experience in arts and culture, non-
profit management, real estate development, and community service in Chinatown. 

I first met Joanne when we both served on the Board of Directors of Chinatown Community
Development Center (CCDC). As an active board member (after having served on CCDC’s
staff for 14 years), Joanne was thoroughly engaged in CCDC’s work, provided thoughtful
insights and analysis, and connected the organization to resources and opportunities. I’ve
also had the pleasure of interacting with Joanne in her position at the SF Arts Commission,
where she oversees their public art, galleries, community investments and civic design
programs.  She has helped steer the agency’s programs to be more diverse and inclusive and
has worked to develop stronger partnerships with communities across the city.

I am the Founder and Executive Director of the SF Urban Film Fest.  We are an
interdisciplinary storytelling organization that produces an annual film festival, year-round
film-based discussion events, and long-term community storytelling projects to make our
cities more healthy, inclusive, and culturally abundant. We just completed our 9th film
festival! As the Founding Executive Director, I know what it takes to build a new
organization, garner resources, deliver services with limited budgets, and collaborate with
others.  I have no doubt that Joanne is wonderfully qualified to take on these challenges and
lead Edge on the Square to great heights! 

Thank you for taking the time to read this letter, and I hope that you will support the waiver
for Ms. Lee. She and CMAC are a perfect fit.

Sincerely,

Fay Darmawi

(She/Her)
Founder and Executive Director 
SF Urban Film Fest  Join us at "Our Place in the Park" on May 27, 2023 @ 2-6pm





 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
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From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Cc: Thaikkendiyil, Gayathri (ETH); Canning, Michael (ETH)
Subject: Fwd: support letter for Joanne Lee
Date: Friday, June 30, 2023 12:47:06 PM
Attachments: Support Letter for Joanne Lee 063023.pdf

 

 

Dear Commissioners:

Attached, please find a letter of support for Joanne Lee's request for a waiver so that she can
accept a job offer from Edge on the Square.

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely yours,

Kathleen Wah Lee



 
Forest Hills, NY 11375 
June 30, 2023 
 
Via email 
 
The Honorable Yvonne Lee, Chair 
The Honorable Theis Finley 
The Honorable Argemira Flórez Feng 
The Honorable Yaman Salahi 
City and County of San Francisco Ethics Commissioners 
25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 220 
San Francisco, CA  94102 
 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
I am writing in strong support of Ms. Joanne Lee’s request for a waiver from the City’s 12 month post-
employment ban rule in reference to her being able to accept a position as inaugural Executive Director 
of Edge on the Square, which is the Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative’s (CMAC) first project. 
 
I have known Joanne since 1995, when I first started working as the Grants Manager for Chinatown CDC.  
As I was promoted to Director of Resource Development, I had the privilege of serving as part of the 
organization’s senior management team along with Joanne (in her role as first Housing Director and 
later Deputy Director) and our other colleagues, and we have continued to be close friends up to the 
present. 
 
Joanne has always been highly professional, conscientious, thorough, thoughtful, and above board, both 
in her work life and throughout her personal life. Her long history with Chinatown CDC demonstrates 
her deep commitment to community building, affordable housing and community and economic 
revitalization.  Given her strong work ethic and leadership trajectory and her many years of working in 
San Francisco Chinatown, I know that Joanne would be the perfect leader for Edge on the Square at this 
particular juncture.   
 
Currently, I am an employee of the City of New York and serving as Special Assistant to the Managing 
Attorney for the Office of Legal Affairs at NYC Human Resources Administration/Dept. of Social Services, 
so I am very aware of the importance of adhering to legal requirements and being transparent. 
Additionally, in my capacity as an individual,  I am board secretary of ThinkChinatown, a startup arts and 
cultural organization serving Manhattan Chinatown, so I am careful to recuse myself from any matters 
relating to City funding or in terms of representing the organization in any City matters.   
 
While I have relocated to New York City and am celebrating 20 years as a New Yorker later this year, I 
am a native San Franciscan and continue to visit San Francisco on an annual basis and to keep in touch 
with friends and family. 
 
I believe there are similarities in the challenges and opportunities faced by both ThinkChinatown and 
CMAC and that I can speak to some of the unique skills and talents as well as values as well as familiarity 
with San Francisco Chinatown that Joanne would bring to CMAC and  Edge on the Square.  Both CMAC 
and ThinkChinatown are using authentic arts and culture as a vital way of bringing the 



Chinatown/immigrant community together and as a vehicle for also bringing non-AAPI’s into the 
community, serving as an economic catalyst for small businesses and particularly restaurants in a post-
COVID, recession economy.   
 
 In addition to her experience gained both as staff and as a volunteer in community based organizations 
such as Chinatown CDC, Joanne would bring an amazing array of skills and leadership experiences to this 
new role.  She is tremendously talented!  I would like to especially highlight her strong administrative 
and project management skills; her admirable technical assistance skills honed during her work as the 
Director of Consulting Services and Program Development for Community Vision CA; and finally,  her 
current work experience as the Deputy Director of Programs for the San Francisco Arts Commission, 
which gives her great insights into both the challenges and opportunities facing arts and cultural groups 
in this current socio-political and economic climate. 
 
For these reasons, I am proud to call Joanne Lee a close friend and deeply respected former colleague, 
and hope that you will grant her request for a waiver so that she can accept this new position with Edge 
on the Square. 
 
Please let me know if you should have any questions for me.  I can be reached at 

 
 
 
Thanks in advance for your thoughtful consideration. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 
 

 
Kathleen Wah Lee 
 
Copies to:  gayathri.thaikkendiyil@sfgov.org 
  michael.a.canning@sfgov.org 
 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Canning, Michael (POL)
Subject: Support Letter for Joanne Lee post-employment waiver request
Date: Monday, July 3, 2023 9:30:31 PM
Attachments: Rose Pak Fund - Joanne Lee Waiver Request Support Letter - 7.3.23.pdf

 

Dear San Francisco Ethics Commission Chair Lee, and Commissioners Finlev, Romano,
Flórez Feng, and Salahi:

My name is Dixon Li. I am the director of the Rose Pak Community Fund. We are submitting
a letter ahead of July 14, 2023, Ethics Commission hearing for Ms. Joanne Lee's post-
employment waiver request.

Thank you for your attention to this matter and please feel free to reach out if you have any
questions.

-- 
Dixon Li
Rose Pak Community Fund
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7/3/2023 
 
San Francisco Ethics Commission 
25 Van Ness Ave, STE 220 
San Francisco, CA 94102 
 
 
Re:  Letter of Support for Joanne Lee’s post-employment waiver request 
 
 
Dear Chair Lee, and Commissioners Finlev, Romano, Flórez Feng, and Salahi: 
 
My name is Dixon Li, and I am the Rose Pak Community Fund director. Our organization 
was founded for the late Chinatown community leader Ms. Rose Pak. Our foundation aims 
to support projects directly affecting the welfare of Chinatown and the Chinese American 
community in San Francisco. We offer grants to non-profit organizations supporting 
education, public health, women’s rights, small businesses, and civic engagement. 
 
I am writing to support Joanne Lee's post-employment waiver request, which will be heard 
on July 14, 2023. Our organization strongly believes that Ms. Lee is the most qualified 
candidate to lead the Chinatown Media & Arts Collaborative (CMAC), and her work at the 
San Francisco Arts Commission and support for community arts organizations and artists 
should make her the ideal candidate for the job. 
 
Chinatown is in a stage of transformation; Grant Avenue is becoming a local art and culture 
hub for the City's art and culture scene. The CMAC project is a once-in-a-lifetime 
opportunity and investment for the community, symbolizing the next chapter of 
Chinatown. This transformation will create new economic opportunities for the hundreds 
of small businesses and residents in Chinatown. 
 
And in this unprecedented time, as the City looks to the arts to revitalize our local economy, 
Ms. Lee should be at the helm of CMAC/Edge on the Square to showcase the API 
community's arts and culture and draw visitors to Chinatown and San Francisco. We need 
passionate and qualified leaders like Ms. Lee to lead the CMAC/Edge on the Square.  
 
We realize conflict-of-interest questions were raised regarding Ms. Lee’s employment at 
CMAC, but we believe there are ways to address and mediate those concerns adequately. 
Denying Ms. Lee’s employment would be a tremendous loss for Chinatown; denying her 
employment is denying our community. She is a dedicated art professional and has always 



 

, San Francisco, CA 94108 •  • WWW.ROSEPAKCOMMUNITYFUND.ORG 

operated with integrity and honesty. We hope the Commission will grant Ms. Lee’s post-
employment waiver request. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Chak Hang (Dixon) Li 



From: Peskin, Aaron (BOS)
To: Lee, Yvonne (ETH); Florez Feng, Argemira (ETH); Finlev, Theis (ETH); Salahi, Yaman (ETH)
Cc: Canning, Michael (ETH); Thaikkendiyil, Gayathri (ETH); Ethics Commission, (ETH); Angulo, Sunny (BOS)
Subject: Letter in support of Joanne Lee post-employment waiver request
Date: Wednesday, July 5, 2023 5:34:50 PM
Attachments: Ethics Commission Letter Yvonne Lee.pdf

Dear President Lee and members of the Ethics Commission,
 
Attached please find my letter in support of a post-employment waiver for Joanne Lee.
 
Sincerely,
 
Aaron Peskin
 







 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Cc: Canning, Michael (ETH)
Subject: API Council Support: Waiver Request for Joanne Lee
Date: Wednesday, July 5, 2023 10:12:19 AM
Attachments: 6 30 23 Waiver Request for Joanne Lee.pdf

 

Hello,

On behalf of Cally Wong, Executive Director of the API Council, I am submitting a letter of
support for a waiver request for Joanne Lee to become the Chinatown Media & Arts
Collaborative Executive Director. Please see the API Council's letter attached.

Thank you,

Jenny

-- 

Jenny Bach
Program Coordinator, API Council

www.apicouncil.org

NOTICE: The information and any attachments contained in this message may be privileged, confidential,
and/or protected from disclosure or unauthorized use. If the reader of this message is not the intended
recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is
prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify API Council immediately by
replying to this message and then deleting it. All emails sent to this address will be received by API
Council one of its subsidiaries/affiliates and may be archived or reviewed. apicouncil.org accepts no
liability for any loss or damage arising from this email, any virus transmitted, or its attachments.



Proudly consists of:

APA Family Support Services
APA Heritage Foundation
API Legal Outreach
ASIAN, Inc.
Asian & Pacific Islander Wellness Center
Asian Pacific American Community Center
Asian Pacific Islander Cultural Center
Asian Law Caucus, Inc.
Asian Neighborhood Design, Inc.
Bayanihan Equity Center
Be Chinatown
Bill Sorro Housing Program
Brightline Defense Project
Center for Asian American Media
Charity Cultural Services Center
Chinatown Community Children’s Center
Chinatown Community Development Center
Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative
Chinese Culture Center of San Francisco
Chinese for Affirmative Action
Chinese Historical Society of America
Chinese Newcomers Service Center
Chinese Progressive Association
Community Youth Center
Donaldina Cameron House
Filipina Women’s Network
Filipino American Development Foundation
Filipino Community Center
First Voice
Gum Moon/Asian Women Resources Center
Japanese Community Youth Council
Japantown Community Benefit District
Japantown Task Force
Kai Ming Head Start
Kimochi, Inc.
Kultivate Labs
Manilatown Heritage Foundation
National Japanese American Historical Society
NICOS Chinese Health Coalition
Nihonmachi Street Fair
Northeast Community Credit Union
Northern California Cherry Blossom Festival
North East Medical Services
Richmond Area Multi-Services
Samoan Community Development Center
Self-Help for the Elderly
SF Hep B Free
SOMA Pilipinas
South of Market Community Action Network
Southeast Asian Community Center
Southeast Asian Development Center
The YMCA of San Francisco- Chinatown
Visitacion Valley Asian Alliance
West Bay Pilipino Multi-Service, Inc.
Wu Yee Children’s Services

June 30, 2023

Dear Chair Lee, and Commissioners Finlev, Romano, Flórez Feng,
Salahi:

My name is Cally Wong, Executive Director of the API Council of San
Francisco. The API Council is 56 members strong and serves over
250,000 Asian American and Pacific Islander San Francisco residents
through policy/advocacy, research, and network development. The API
Council trusts Shon’s proven leadership because he has shown up for
us throughout the years in our organization’s advocacy efforts.

I am writing to support Joanne Lee's post-employment waiver request,
which will be heard on July 14, 2023. Our organization strongly believes
that Ms. Lee is the most qualified candidate to lead the Chinatown
Media & Arts Collaborative (CMAC), and her work at the San Francisco
Arts Commission and support for community arts organizations and
artists make her ideal to lead the organization.

Chinatown is in a stage of transformation; Grant Avenue will be a future
focal point for the City’s local art and culture hub. The CMAC project is a
once-in-a-lifetime opportunity and investment for the community,
symbolizing the next chapter of Chinatown. This transformation will
create new economic opportunities for the hundreds of small businesses
and residents in Chinatown.

And in this unprecedented time, as the City looks to the arts to revitalize
our local economy, Ms. Lee should be at the helm of CMAC/Edge on the
Square to showcase the API community's arts and culture and draw
visitors to Chinatown and San Francisco. We need passionate, qualified
leaders like Ms. Lee to lead CMAC/Edge on the Square. She is a
dedicated art professional and has always operated with integrity and
honesty.

We realize conflict-of-interest questions were raised regarding Ms. Lee’s
employment at CMAC, but we believe there are ways to address and
mediate those concerns adequately. Denying Ms. Lee’s employment
would be a tremendous loss for Chinatown; denying her employment is
denying our community, and we hope the Commission will grant Ms.
Lee’s post-employment waiver request.

API Council respectfully requests your support of Ms. Joanne Lee's
waiver request. Please reach out to me if you have any questions at:
cally.wong@apicouncil.org.





 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:  on behalf of 
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Canning, Michael (ETH)
Subject: Letter of Support for Joanne Lee"s Waiver
Date: Wednesday, July 5, 2023 5:02:25 PM
Attachments: Joanne Lee.pdf

 
Please take a look at the attached document.

Thanks,
Malcolm
______________________________________
Malcolm Yeung | Executive Director
Chinatown Community Development Center

CHINATOWN IS OPEN
FOR BUSINESS
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July 5, 2023 

Dear Ethics Commission President Lee and Commissioners, 

I urge you to support Joanne Lee’s post-employment waiver request which will be before you on the July 14, 
2023 Ethics Commission Agenda.   

Joanne has a long personal and professional history of working and participating in the Chinatown community.  
Besides her familial connections and volunteer work starting back in her college days, she spent 14 years 
working at the Chinatown Community Development Center (CCDC), followed with 6 years serving on the 
Board of Directors.   

As the Executive Director of the Chinatown Community Development Center, I continue to see the impacts of 
Joanne’s work.  Chinatown CDC is a 46-year old community development organization based in Chinatown. 
We serve as neighborhood advocates, planners, community organizers, and developers and managers of 
affordable housing.  As our first Deputy Director, she oversaw the development of many affordable housing 
developments (including the International Hotel Senior Housing and 665 Clay Street SRO), finance, human 
resources and administration; created our asset management program to ensure the long-term sustainability of 
our properties; coordinated our annual work plans across program areas, and worked closely with our founding 
Executive Director Gordon Chin on governance and strategy.   

Up to now, I have only summed up Joanne’s experience with Chinatown CDC.  I am sure you have received 
letters documenting Joanne’s additional decade of experience in the project management of arts and culture 
projects while at Community Vision (then called the Northern California Community Loan Fund) and of course 
the Arts Commission.  I can safely state that Joanne possesses a rare and possibly unheard of combination of 
experience and values.  I do not know of and cannot imagine a better person to serve as the Executive Director 
of Edge on the Square.  

And, never has Chinatown needed a project like Edge.  Coming out of the pandemic, Edge will engage residents 
and visitors by lifting up the Chinatown immigrant story.   Edge can and will be a new economic and cultural 
ground zero for Chinatown.  I believe that Chinatown’s economic recovery and pathway to long term economic 
vibrancy depends on Edge.   

And Edge on the Square, depends on Joanne’s leadership.  There is no “Joanne 2.0.” 

While the legal standard requires a finding of hardship to the waiver applicant, I would argue that it would be a 
hardship to Chinatown’s future if Joanne was not permitted to lead this critical project at this critical moment.   

I respectfully ask that you approve Joanne’s waiver so we can move Edge from an aspiration to a reality. 

Sincerely, 

Malcolm Yeung, Executive Director 
Chinatown Community Development Center 



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Cc: Canning, Michael (ETH); 
Subject: Support letter for Joanne Lee"s employment at CMAC
Date: Wednesday, July 5, 2023 4:33:30 PM
Attachments: Support letter for Joanne Lee"s employment at CMAC.pdf

 

Dear Ethics commissioners:

On behalf of the San Francisco Chinese Chamber of Commerce, I would like to support Ms.
Joanne Lee as a qualified candidate to lead the organization of Chinatown Media & Arts
Collaborative (CMAC).

Attached please find a support letter.

Sincerely,
Wade Lai
President, SF Chinese Chamber of Commerce

-- 
 

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE -- This email is intended only for the person(s)
named in the message header. Unless otherwise indicated, it contains information
that is confidential, privileged and/or exempt from disclosure under applicable law.
If you have received this message in error, please notify the sender of the error and
delete the message. Thank you.



CHINESE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 
 San Fr ancisc o,  CA 94108  

                 

 

 

 

July 1, 2023 

 

Dear Chair Lee, and Commissioners Finlev, Romano, Flórez Feng, Salahi: 

 

My name is Wade Lai and the president of the Chinese Chamber of Commerce of San 

Francisco.  We have been the voice of merchants in Chinatown for decades and has dedicated 

itself to maintaining the economic vitality of Chinatown. 

 

I am writing to support Joanne Lee's post-employment waiver request, which will be heard on 

July 14, 2023. Our organization strongly believes that Ms. Lee is the most qualified candidate 

to lead the Chinatown Media & Arts Collaborative (CMAC), and her work at the San Francisco 

Arts Commission and support for community arts organizations and artists make her ideal to 

lead the organization. 

 

Chinatown is in a stage of transformation; Grant Avenue will be a future focal point for the 

City’s local art and culture hub. The CMAC project is a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity and 

investment for the community, symbolizing the next chapter of Chinatown. This transformation 

will create new economic opportunities for the hundreds of small businesses and residents in 

Chinatown. 

 

And in this unprecedented time, as the City looks to the arts to revitalize our local economy, 

Ms. Lee should be at the helm of CMAC/Edge on the Square to showcase the API community's 

arts and culture and draw visitors to Chinatown and San Francisco. We need passionate, 

qualified leaders like Ms. Lee to lead CMAC/Edge on the Square. She is a dedicated art 

professional and has always operated with integrity and honesty.  

 

We realize conflict-of-interest questions were raised regarding Ms. Lee’s employment at 

CMAC, but we believe there are ways to address and mediate those concerns adequately. 

Denying Ms. Lee’s employment would be a tremendous loss for Chinatown; denying her 

employment is denying our community, and we hope the Commission will grant Ms. Lee’s 

post-employment waiver request. 

 

Please support Ms. Joanne Lee's waiver request. 

 

 

Thank you, 

 

Wade Lai 

President, Chinese Chamber of Commerce of San Francisco 





 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH); Thaikkendiyil, Gayathri (ETH); Canning, Michael (ETH)
Cc:
Subject: Letter from the Sutton Law Firm on Behalf of Joanne Lee Re: Waiver Request
Date: Thursday, July 6, 2023 4:27:06 PM
Attachments: SLF Response Letter.pdf

 

Dear Acting Director Thaikkendiyil and Ethics Commissioners:
 
Please find attached the Sutton Law Firm’s response letter to the Ethics Commission
Staff’s June 5 memorandum for inclusion in the agenda for the July 14th Ethics
Commission meeting on behalf of our client, Joanne Lee.
 
Sincerely,
 
Eli B. Love
Associate | The Sutton Law Firm

, San Francisco, CA 94108
 

 | www.campaignlawyers.com
 
THIS EMAIL IS CONFIDENTIAL AND MAY BE LEGALLY PRIVILEGED.  IF YOU HAVE RECEIVED
IT IN ERROR, PLEASE NOTIFY US IMMEDIATELY AND THEN DELETE IT.  ANY TAX ADVICE IS
NOT INTENDED TO AND CANNOT BE USED FOR AVOIDING IRS PENALTIES OR FOR
RECOMMENDING ANY TAX-RELATED TRANSACTION OR MATTER TO A THIRD PARTY. 
 











 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From:
To: Ethics Commission, (ETH)
Cc: Thaikkendiyil, Gayathri (ETH); Canning, Michael (ETH)
Subject: Letter to Ethics Commission In Support of Joanne Lee Waiver Request
Date: Thursday, July 6, 2023 12:11:57 PM
Attachments: V Pan Ethics Commission Letter July 6 2023.pdf

 

Hello,

Please see attached letter in support of the post-employment waiver request by
Joanne Lee to be heard by the Ethics Commission on July 14, 2023.

I would appreciate it if you can confirm receipt.

Best,
Vincent Pan

-- 

Vincent Pan 

Chinese for Affirmative Action 

Co-Executive Director

he/him | (

 

CAA has multiple open positions. 





our organization and our important mission.

Joanne Lee has been completely transparent about her role in the two City processes that have involved
CMAC funding. It is this transparency that undergirds the philosophy of the Ethics Commission itself and
her disclosures should be weighed in favor of granting her waiver request. It is also clear from this
transparency that Joanne Lee at all times acted appropriately, and in the two decisions involving CMAC
funding she abided by larger processes and panels in which she was only one participant among many
parties and people, and which ultimately arrived at unanimous conclusions.

Going forward, the CMAC Board of Directors is aware of and would work with Joanne Lee to adhere to all
post-employment restrictions that will impact her representation or communications on behalf of CMAC
with the City. This includes having the CMAC Board directly manage certain City communications to
build a “firewall” between Joanne Lee and her former colleagues at the Arts Commission, as well as
absolving her of any advocacy responsibilities with the City for a full year or longer as may be required by
City rules.

Lastly, I want to thank the Ethics Commission in advance for adhering to the highest standards of cultural
sensitivity and competence as you fully consider the perspectives of Joanne Lee, CMAC and Edge on the
Square, the San Francisco Chinatown community, and their agency to define what hardship and
opportunity mean to them.

Sincerely,

Vincent Pan
Co-Executive Director, Chinese for Affirmative Action
Vice President, Board of Directors, Chinatown Media and Arts Collaborative
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